CALIFORNIA LICENSED FORESTERS ASSOCIATION

BOARD OF DIRECTORS MEETING 

GoToMeeting
Thursday March 23rd, 2021
6:00 pm
Minutes

Jason Wells called the meeting to order at 6:10 pm.

Board members present:  Robert Little, Gwyndolyn Ozard, Joe Starr, Matt Bissell, Chris Dow, Ricky Shurtz, Ariel Roughton, Ricky Shurtz, George Gentry, & Mark Pugsley

Others present:  Kathleen Burr, Charll Stoneman, & Bob Broderick
March Meeting minutes - George Gentry moved with a second by Chris Dow to approve the February Board minutes as corrected. Motion passed unanimously.  

Treasurers – Joe Starr & Kathleen Burr

· Profit & Loss – Net Income - $51,706.26
· Balance Sheet – Total liabilities & Equity - $346,792.27
· Managed Accounts:

· Archaeology – Balance $33,334.56
· CLFA Scholarship – Balance $33,348.66
· Hazel Jackson – Balance $3,498.69
· Roy Richards – Balance $9,806.12
· Companies continue to pay for employee memberships.

· Individual memberships are a little slower coming in this year than last.
· Archaeology 5-day major costs have not been paid as of this meeting.

Chris Dow moved with a second by George Gentry to approve the March Financials.  Motion passed unanimously.
Membership - Kathleen Burr
Chris Dow moved with a second by Joe Starr to approve the following new members.  Motion passed unanimously.  These memberships are free for 2021 as all applicants recently received their RPF license.
· Connor Reynolds
· Kate Anderson
· Zachary Jackson
· Louis Schipper IV
· Brandon McClintic
· Dennis McCorkle II
· Katherine Benedict
· Julie Navarre
CALFIRE Archaeology Program Update – Chris Dow & Kathleen Burr
Kathleen will be attending the March 5-day archaeology class on Monday, March 29th to welcome everyone and assist with set-up.  The teaching cadre’s rooms will be covered from this program’s funds.  Additional expense will be covering the small conference room where the artifacts will be set-up vs. displaying them in the same room the class is held in.

The October 4th 5-day class is full with a waiting list.

Chris Dow reported on the meeting held virtually with Len Nielson, Kathleen Burr, Jason Wells, & Ariel Roughton.  The “in person” refresher classes for 2021 were discussed.  It was suggested that an email go out to the entire membership advising them if they have concerns about attending this class in-person, with regards to personal concerns about Covid, the would be able to postpone for one year.  It was agreed instead, that Kathleen will send out, to the May refresher participants, with her confirmation email, that they can contact Len Nielson if they have concerns about attending the refresher in person.  

Transferring the refresher class to a virtual format was discussed.  Cal Fire is currently looking at different curriculum options for this class.  They do not want everyone sitting there just watching power points, but for this class to be more interactive and pertinent to the license.  Other current issues include Cal Fire’s staffing limitations and the many challenges with their website with regards to ‘disability compliance’.
Robert Broderick asked about members who have not been writing THPs and are back writing them, but have let their refresher expire during that time frame.  Is there any way they could be “grandfathered” back-in and not take the 5-day again?  George Gentry let the Board know that the guidelines for these classes are written into the Forest Practice rules and a change would require a formal change in the rules.

Robert Little suggested reviving the conversation with Len Neilson in regards to the teaching cadre.  CLFA is here to support the continuing education program and would like to include a RPF’s participation in delivering portions of course content or team presentation with archaeology staff.  This was moving forward in 2019-2020 and during staff transition and Covid the “trail went cold”.  Robert Little would like to function as part of the teaching cadre.  
Committee Reports: 
· Education
· Chris Dow said he has received positive feedback from the March conference.  Consideration should be given in the future to have Cal Fire & BOF routinely address the membership.  
· Weed tour is coming in June – King Fire footprint
· SCLA May 20-22

· Forest Veg Management Conf. – June 15th & 16th 

· SAF Conference in November in Sacramento
· Outreach:
· Scholarships – Chris Dow
Two scholarship will be awarded – CLFA to Sophia Lemmo, she is in a master’s program and Howard Biswell to Oren Nardi who attends College of the Redwoods and Tim Baker is his professor.  Kathleen will ask for proof of his scholastic schedule.
· Kathleen discussed with the Board the difference in what is awarded each year vs. the amount of scholarship donations received.  Jason pointed out that we need to develop better relationships with the Jr. Colleges in an effort to engage more students in our scholarship application process.
· Robert Little feels the scholarship amounts are a little low and not worth the effort for many students to make.

· Chris feels the scholarships should be discussed and potentially updated by the new CLFA Board coming in.
· George Gentry moves with a second by Ricky Shurtz that a concise report is developed that outlines the total amount of funding in each scholarship, what the intent of each scholarship is, and what the award parameters are for each scholarship. Motion passes unanimously.  This report will be due to the Board by May 1st.  Chris Dow will develop this report.
· Forest Practice:
· BOF Meeting – Katherine Benedict ‘s report:
CLFA Board Member Action Items 
Review the comment letter submitted to the Board by RPF Dean Loftus about the issues between conversion and defensible space. This will likely be a large point of discussion in the next Management committee meeting; the definition of timberland and the meaning of ‘a crop of trees’ as it pertains to this issue will likely be discussed.
Next Month’s Agenda Items:
Forest Practice Committee: Botanical scoping and review (discussion of CDFW’s letter regarding botanical resource concerns), Broadcast burning in Southern Subdistrict of Coast rule plead
Management Committee: Less than 3 AC Conversion rule plead, Utility and Public Agency ROW rule plead
Resource Protection Committee: Permanent Rulemaking for Fire Safe Regulations
Attendees 
Board Members: Chairman Gilless, Members Chase, Wade, Jani, Delbar, Husari, Wheeles, and Los Huertos
Other Attendees (commenters only): BOF Staff (Eric Hedge, Matt Dias), Cal Fire (Eric Huff, Dennis Hall), CGS (Bill Short), CDFW (Elliot Chasen, Cristin Walters), members of the public
Topics Covered
Committee Reports
· Management Committee

· <3 Ac Conversion Plead –this is the text that was discussed and considered during the March meeting, further revisions are expected

· (commenters only): BOF Staff (Eric Hedge, Matt Dias), Cal Fire (Eric Huff, Dennis Hall), CGS (Bill Short)

· In order to provide some additional flexibility, the new rule plead changes the limitation of a one-time conversion from a contiguous ownership to one conversion per each parcel

· Also changes requirement to have the County sign the exemption – if there is already an approved County building permit, they may attach that to the notice in-lieu of the signature on the exemption by the County’s designee or an RPF

· Can’t get around the one-time conversion restriction in the PRC

· Timber operations must be complete within 5 years, instead of 1 year; conversion activities must be complete within 7 years

· Chosen just because they are analogous to the THP temporal limitations; the consistency with other harvest documents helps to substantiate a longer horizon

· Possibly an extension option could be developed which would still meet the PRC restriction of a “one-time” conversion

· RPF Dean Loftus provided a comment letter with very relevant comments regarding the applicability of defensible space clearing to conversion.  

· Member Chase wants to look at “crop of trees” related to defensible space

· 1100(g)(B) states that stocking will not be met within 5 years after completion of Timber Operations

· Potential opportunity to extend timeframe to be 5 years after completion

· Challenge with determining when timber operations are complete

· Requesting written comments

· Draft Utility and Public Agency ROW Exemption Rule Plead
· Added in ability of supervised designee to determine “Danger Tree”

· (commenters only): BOF Staff (Eric Hedge, Chris Chase), Cal Fire (Eric Huff), CDFW (Elliot Chasen), Valley Women’s Club (Nancy Macy)

· Now will be soliciting formal comment on this version of the plead

· Agency/fiduciary responsibility question

· It was brought into question whether the RPF has a fiduciary responsibility to the landowner if the RPF is hired by the utility. Andrea Eggleton commented that a fiduciary relationship only exists between a Principal (client) and an agent (RPF). RPFs do have a duty to protect resources and also inform their client if the client is asking them to do something in violation of the rules or private property rights (i.e. advise the client of potential trespass, etc.)

· Member Chase stated that he intends for the next draft of this plead to include some type of landowner notification requirement 

· Goal to go to 45-day notice by May

· Requesting written comments

· Forest Practice Committee
· Exemption Monitoring
· 14 CCR 1038c (within 150’ of structures; defensible space) was the monitoring focus of last year; 1038c(6) (150’-300’ of structures) is now the focus, with a plan to have this sampling completed before this fire season (2021); the next monitoring focus will be on 1038.3 (Forest Fire Prevention Exemption) and 1038f (Small Timberland Owner Exemption) 

· Botany
· Commenters: Board Staff (Matt Dias), FLC (Larry Camp), Members Jani, Delbar, and Wade, CDFW (Elliot Chasen, Cristin Walters)
· The Board prepared a letter to be sent to CDFW regarding the CNDDB subscription costs; it is being reviewed and will likely be sent out following next month’s Board meeting
· Chair Wade announced that the Board would like to try moving forward with a white paper from the BOF to act as a guide to RPFs that can clarify issues where Cal Fire and CDFW are at odds
· RPF must demonstrate that there will not be any adverse or cumulative impacts to listed species
· CDFW sent a letter to the Board last week stating the main issues CDFW has with the botanical scoping and protections process; this has not yet been published by the Board and will likely be the topic of discussion at the next meeting
· Asking for comment on issues that are still important from stakeholders 
· Broadcast Burning in the Southern Subdistrict of the Coast
· This rule plead makes the change to allow for broadcast burning in the southern subdistrict of the coast where it was previously prohibited. 
· There was discussion of the definition of Broadcast Burning per 14 CCR 895.1 (“Broadcast Burning means the use of fire throughout a Site Preparation area to prepare it for regeneration. It does not include burning of organic matter which is piled during Mechanical Site Preparation or for hazard reduction”) and will likely be discussed further in the next Board meeting. 
Full Board Meeting
· Executive Session – No reportable actions taken.

· Consent Calendar Items – Motion confirmed unanimously to approve all consent calendar items 

· Monthly Board Reports

· Chairman’s Report 

· CAL FIRE Directors Report –Helge Eng

· 99% of state is abnormally dry, 85% of state is in some level of drought, snowpack is at 61% of normal; planning for the worst (hoping for the best) in regard to the upcoming 2021 fire year

· The Academies has been lowering class sizes due to COVID-19, yet still had the highest annual completion numbers last year in CAL FIRE history.

· 6 Conservation Camps are in lockdown due to Covid-19

· The Climate and Energy Program are soliciting applicants for their grants starting March 10th 

· Forest Pest Management will have their 2020 Forest Pest Management Report out by the next Board meeting

· Executive Officer’s Report – Matt Dias, Executive Officer of the Board

· Kristina Wolfe has joined the Board staff as an Environmental Scientist

· The legislation report indicates a very robust legislative season for the Board due to there being 21 pending legislative packages

· The Board created a work plan of assignments in response to the CA Wildfire and Forest Resilience Action Plan

· Report of the Regulations Program Manager Edith Hannigan, Board of Forestry Land Use Planning Program Manager

· There was a presentation and subsequent lengthy discussion and commenting on Permanent Rulemaking for the Fire Safe Regulations, with many different stakeholder participating in commenting; the revised scope language and revised applicability language in § 1270 plead were discussed at length.

· Report on Standing Committees

· Forest Practice Committee – Rich Wade, Committee Chair

· Update from CAL FIRE on their ongoing reporting to the legislature on exemptions and emergency notices

· Two items pertaining to botany: The BOF’s draft letter to CDFW regarding CNDDB and the possibility of modifying the fee structure, and creating a guidance document pertaining to botany issues and the timber harvesting process

· The rule plead to permit Broadcast Burning in the Southern Subdistrict of the Coast

· Management Committee—Chris Chase, Committee Chair

· The Less Than 3 Acre Conversion Exemption rule plead changes were discussed; keep on track for 45-day notice to be parallel with Utility ROW Exemption by May meeting

· Utility ROW Exemption was discussed; Board staff plans to incorporate notification language into plead before next Board meeting; hoping to have 45- day notice by May meeting

· Resource Protection Committee – Darcy Wheeles, Committee Chair

· Fire Safe Regulations rule plead as discussed in the Report of Regulations topic

· A draft of the Fire Risk Reduction Communities rule plead was discussed

· Report of Board’s Advisory Committees

· Effectiveness Monitoring Committee—Member Sue Husari: This committee hoped to approve their 2020 Annual Report and Work plan; due to time constraints, Chairman Gilless requested the Board review this report and approval will be conducted next meeting

· Range Management Advisory Committee—Edith Hanigan: This committee approved their 2021 properties. 

· Presentation: Accelerate Firewise Development—Leverage the Green Building Community – US Green Building Council, Los Angeles (Ben Stapleton- Executive Director of USGBC-LA and Cassy Aoyagi- Board Member of USGBC-LA)

· This presentation offered information about this company’s efforts to make the built community fire-safe by offering free rebuild workshops following the Woolsey and Thomas fires, offering one-on-one expert consultation and support, and hosting Best Practices Webinars and mini-conferences, including one this June. They hope to offer Firewise certifications to contractors and landscapers in the future. 

· Annual Forest Carbon Updates

· 2019 Update on Forest Carbon Accounting Reporting—Nadia Tase, CAL FIRE

· The presentation offered many interesting and compelling statistics and graphics pertaining to carbon stocks and flux throughout the state and different ownerships.

· CA Forest Carbon Stock 2019 Reporting Period (in million metric tons (MMT)): Total= 3,205.7, Forest Ecosystem= 3,070.5,  Harvested wood product= 135.2

· The report shared that there is a continued decreasing but still net positive rate of carbon sequestration in the state, driven by increased tree mortality and decreased growth rate

· Effects of Forest Management and Wood Utilization on Carbon Sequestration and Storage in CA—Kendall DeLyser, Senior Manager of Forests and Climate for American Forests

· This presentation shared information on a new project CAL FIRE scientists will be participating in with American Forests to do carbon storage and sequestration research with the goal of providing information on carbon impacts from forest management; this project will use stakeholder (land manager) engagement through virtual stakeholder meetings to gain insight on forest management types and scenarios starting this year.
· George Gentry gave a summary of the BOF seats that need to be filled.  Governor’s office just announced that they re-appointed Chris Chase to another four-year term on the board.  There is still a seat available from when Mark Andre was on the board.  When a term expires it expires on January 15th.  The Governor then has until April 15th to appoint a replacement.  During that time, a board member serves even though their term has expired.  There is another open seat and the time to appoint has passed so there likely be two open seats on the BOF.  
· George Gentry felt one of the most prominent items highlighted in Katherine’s report relates to 3-acre conversions.  George brought this issue up in 2007 in front of the board and it went nowhere fast as this is a complicated issue.  Member Chase wants to discuss this further – the definition of what is a “crop of trees”.  This will begin a philosophical debate over “what is the nature of timberland”.  
· Botanical scoping and review – the letter by CDFW is now available for review.  Nothing new is outlined, basically it says we need better scoping and we should look to the guidelines that have been used over the years and consider adopting those as regulations.  
· The board has been focused on the database and why small landowners pay for access to the database when they are part of the team that supplies the information for the database.

· The board is locked in a huge discussion regarding the fire safe regulations.  Many of the counties are against the board on all regulations.  The board has not changed their position on this issue.  This is not currently a CLFA issue, but may become one, depending on what fire safe regulations they choose to adopt.
· Legislation – Joe Starr reported:
· AB431 – Hearing on March 24th – this is the bill that will extend the 150’ to 300’ exemption for five years.  
· Licensing – Robert Little reported:
· CRM guidance is nearly finished.
· There are still open seats for the examination committee.  

· Next RPF exam is April 9th.

· Humboldt is set for the spring exam and the fall exam is October 9th with registration deadline of August 6th to sign up.

· Wildlife & Water Resources – Mark Pugsley reported:
· Cal Fire’s DPT EIR - is being looked at by the State Water Resources Control Board for the general waste discharge requirements.  Originally the water board was concerned that the DPT EIR was not strict enough to protect water quality, and was proposing a supplemental EIR.  The compromise that was reached was that they would adopt a general order – state wide waiver – that would utilize mitigations from the EIR itself and would not impose new mitigations or practices.  George Gentry will be submitting a letter will be in support with some recommendations.
· Communications – Gwendolyn Ozard reported:
· Facebook/Instagram – please submit items to Gwyn if you want anything to post.
Old Business
· George Gentry put together a summary of the current board member positions and will be posted in Google docs.  The following current Board members plans for the coming Board year:
· Matt Bissell – term ends in 2022
· Jason – asked to be appointed for one additional year 

· Jeremy Wright – term ends in 2022

· Mark Pugsley – term ends in 2022

· Robert – asked to be nominated for additional two-year term

· Joe – undecided

· George – asked to be nominated for additional two-year term

· Chris – off

· Gwyn – off

· Ricky – undecided

· Ariel – serving one year as past president

New Business:
· Board member nominations:

· George Gentry nominated Charll Stoneman with a second by Chris Dow to serve on the 2021/2022 Board of Directors representing the coast district.

· Robert Little nominated Robert Broderick with a second by Jason Wells to serve on the 2021/2022 Board of Directors representing the coast district.

· Next Board Meeting – April 20, 2021 GoToMeeting
· Newsletter Articles due March 25, 2021 - email to Kathleen & Ariel
Chris Dow moved with a second by Ricky Shurtz to adjourn the meeting.  Motion passed unanimously.

Respectfully submitted,

Kathleen Burr

Executive Director
